# Center for American Progress

## Strengthening Our Democracy by Expanding Voting Rights

Scott Keyes December 18, 2012

The past two years were not kind to those who hold dear one of our most cherished rights—the right to vote. After the Republican wave of 2010, which saw conservative majorities swept into governors' mansions and state legislatures, more than a dozen states—including Wisconsin, Florida, and Texas—passed legislation making it more difficult for voters to cast a ballot.<sup>1</sup> The conservative cause celebre became legislation enacting voter ID, shortening early voting, and requiring citizens to show a birth certificate or passport in order to register to vote. In the face of this assault on suffrage, voting-rights advocates fought back and were able to block or modify a number of the worst new laws, including voter ID laws in Wisconsin, Texas, and South Carolina, as well as laws in Ohio and elsewhere shortening early voting periods.<sup>2</sup>

With the 2013 legislative session approaching, voting rights advocates have an opportunity to shift their effort from simply stopping bad laws to proposing good ones. It's time to stop playing defense and start going on offense.

Suffrage that is equally accessible to all Americans is the very backbone of our democracy. We rightfully take pride in the fact that no matter how privileged or seemingly disadvantaged someone is, each person's vote counts equally. Our voting laws should reflect this fundamental belief, making the ballot box equally accessible for all. After all, our elections are best when the electorate closely mirrors society. If students and the poor, for example, tended to vote at higher rates—rates more representative of their numbers—it would be more difficult for politicians to ignore their issues. In essence, more voters means more legitimacy.

This paper briefly details 11 pieces of legislation that lawmakers can enact to strengthen voting rights in their state. A number of these policies would make registering to vote more accessible, including online voter registration, Election Day registration, and requiring public schools to help register voters. Others would make it simpler for citizens to cast a ballot, such as expanding early voting, permitting citizens to vote at any polling location, and allowing no-excuse absentee voting. States can also discourage those trying to suppress the vote by outlawing voter caging, strengthening penalties for

knowingly deceiving voters, and reforming the voter-challenge process. Finally, legislators can pass other pro-voting policies, such as restoring voting rights to ex-felons and enacting constitutional language affirming an equal right to vote.

These are not partisan pieces of legislation. States as ideologically opposed as New York and Utah have passed online registration legislation, and states as large as California and as small as New Hampshire allow citizens to register on Election Day. These are simply good-government bills. With voting rights under attack<sup>3</sup> in state legislatures across the country and voters in many states enduring long lines<sup>4</sup> and other hurdles<sup>5</sup> before they can cast a ballot, here are 11 ways for voting rights advocates to turn the tide and help ensure that every American can exercise his or her right to vote. First let's look at voter registration.

## Online voter registration

Nowadays most government forms can be filed online. The Internal Revenue Service allows you to e-file your taxes. Many states permit you to register your vehicle on the Internet. Seniors can even apply for Social Security and Medicare online. And all of it is done safely and securely. Yet the vast majority of states still don't allow their citizens to register to vote on the web.

According to Project Vote,<sup>6</sup> less than 63 percent of Americans aged 18-34 were registered to vote in 2009, yet a Nielsen survey<sup>7</sup> found that these young citizens were by far the most electronically connected, with 88 percent having an Internet connection at home. Modernizing the voter-registration process and allowing people to register online would be a boon for the overall number of voters in our country.

A handful of states are bringing voting rights into the 21st century. Already 16 states have passed bills permitting their citizens to register online, and lawmakers in other states are pushing online voter-registration as well.<sup>8</sup> The Brennan Center at New York University School of Law, a key player in the voting-rights discussion, backs online voter registration as a central tenet of modernizing our elections.<sup>9</sup>

Another upside of online registration is that it isn't just good for voters—it's good for state budgets as well. In Maricopa County, Arizona, for instance,<sup>10</sup> processing a paper application costs taxpayers approximately 83 cents; an electronic application will cost them just 3 cents. The state of Washington found that the introduction of online registration reduced overall data entry time by 80 percent in some counties.<sup>11</sup>

One final benefit of registering online is that it prevents many clerical snafus that often result in voters being disenfranchised. In Arizona the number of human and dataentry errors fell significantly because voters could enter and double-check their own information electronically.<sup>12</sup>

States with online voting registration: Arizona,<sup>13</sup> California,<sup>14</sup> Colorado,<sup>15</sup> Delaware (upcoming),<sup>16</sup> Connecticut (implemented by 2014),<sup>17</sup> Hawaii (implemented by 2016),<sup>18</sup> Indiana,<sup>19</sup> Kansas,<sup>20</sup> Louisiana,<sup>21</sup> Maryland,<sup>22</sup> Nevada,<sup>23</sup> New York,<sup>24</sup> Oregon,<sup>25</sup> South Carolina,<sup>26</sup> Utah,<sup>27</sup> and Washington.<sup>28</sup>

## Election Day registration

Because voting in the United States is a two-step process—you must register to vote before you can actually vote—many citizens can't cast a ballot because they miss the registration deadline. Though less than two-thirds of eligible
Americans typically vote in our presidential elections, the turnout
rate among those who have registered to vote is typically between 75
percent and 90 percent.<sup>29</sup>
Connect

It's not difficult to see why this is the case. Most states bar their residents from registering in the weeks just before an election—at a time when media coverage is at a fever pitch and less-engaged citizens are just starting to tune in. Some states, such as Pennsylvania, stop allowing people to register 30 days before an election.<sup>30</sup> There were surely thousands of Philadelphia Phillies fans who were paying more attention to their team's 2008 World Series run than they were to the state's voter-registration deadline that October. Procrastination is not a crime and shouldn't preclude one from voting. Certainly dawdlers have as much a right to vote as anyone.

That is why 10 states and Washington, D.C. enable their residents to avoid such deadlines by allowing their citizens to register to vote right up to and on Election Day. This forward-thinking group includes states ranging Wyoming to Wisconsin and New Hampshire to Iowa. In 2008 alone, more than 1 million individuals registered on Election Day in these states. Studies have found that Election Day registration boosts turnout on average by 7-percentage points<sup>31</sup> to 14-percentage points.<sup>32</sup>

Recent momentum has been building for Election Day registration. In 2012 both California and Connecticut passed Election Day registration legislation, coming on the heels of Iowa in 2007 and Montana in 2005. Still, challenges remain. In 2011 Maine legislators tried to eliminate the state's 38 year-old Election Day registration law. A petition drive forced the matter to a statewide referendum, where voters overwhelmingly rebuked the move and reinstated Election Day registration.

## Require public schools to help register voters

Young Americans continue to vote at far lower rates than the rest of the citizenry. This year, for instance, only half of the voting-eligible population between the ages of 18 and 24 cast a ballot, compared to more than two-thirds of senior citizens.<sup>44</sup>

One simple way to encourage students to vote is for states to require that public schools provide voter-registration services. Currently, at **States with Election Day registration:** California,<sup>33</sup> Connecticut,<sup>34</sup> Idaho,<sup>35</sup> Iowa,<sup>36</sup> Minnesota,<sup>37</sup> Montana,<sup>38</sup> New Hampshire,<sup>39</sup> Rhode Island (in presidential years),<sup>40</sup> Washington DC,<sup>41</sup> Wisconsin,<sup>42</sup> and Wyoming.<sup>43</sup>

## States with public school voter registration:

California, Connecticut, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Massachusetts, New Jersey, North Carolina, Ohio, and Rhode Island.<sup>47</sup> least 10 states<sup>45</sup> require public high schools and colleges to either facilitate registration drives or provide voter-registration forms and accept completed applications.

Though not a state typically known for strong voting protections, Kentucky does an admirable job helping students register to vote. As Project Vote notes,<sup>46</sup> high school principals across the state work in conjunction with the State Board of Elections to provide voter-registration resources to all students eligible to vote.

Let's turn next to the issue of voting legislation.

#### Expand early voting

Arguably the most successful election reform in the past decade has been the advent of early voting. After widespread voting problems in the 2000 election, many states passed legislation to open up polling sites for more than one month leading up to Election Day. The move has been a winwin for states and voters. Citizens get more flexibility to vote at their convenience—not everyone can take off an hour or two from work on the first Tuesday of November—which leads to higher turnout, something former Florida Gov. Jeb Bush (R) called "wonderful."<sup>48</sup> Meanwhile, early voting allows election officials to spread the process of counting ballots over a number of days or weeks, rather than getting inundated all at once.

Early voting has been a major boon for minority turnout. Many African American churches, for instance, participate in a "souls to the polls" voting drive on the Sunday before Election Day helping boost black early voting rates. In Cuyahoga County, Ohio a study found that the early vote rate among African American residents was more than 20 times greater the rate for white voters in 2008.<sup>49</sup>

At present 32 states and Washington, D.C. offer some form of in-person early voting with the length of the early-voting period differing from state to state. Leading the way are states like Iowa and South Dakota, which begin their early voting periods in late September, giving their citizens more than one month to vote. Pulling up the rear is Florida, which cut its early voting period from 14 days to just 8 thanks to Gov. Rick Scott (R) and the 2011-12 Republican dominated state legislature. The 16 states that have yet to embrace in-person early voting include some historically progressive states like Minnesota, New York, and Massachusetts.

Advocates looking to expand early voting should target not only the 16 states that don't offer early voting at the moment, but also states—such as Florida, Texas, and Illinois—with relatively short voting periods.

**States with early voting:** Alaska,<sup>50</sup> Arkansas,<sup>51</sup> Arizona,<sup>52</sup> California,<sup>53</sup> Colorado,<sup>54</sup> Florida,<sup>55</sup> Georgia,<sup>56</sup> Hawaii,<sup>57</sup> Idaho,<sup>58</sup> Illinois,<sup>59</sup> Indiana,<sup>60</sup> Iowa,<sup>61</sup> Kansas,<sup>62</sup> Louisiana,<sup>63</sup> Maine,<sup>64</sup> Maryland,<sup>65</sup> Montana,<sup>66</sup> Nebraska,<sup>67</sup> Nevada,<sup>68</sup> New Mexico,<sup>69</sup> North Carolina,<sup>70</sup> North Dakota,<sup>71</sup> Ohio,<sup>72</sup> Oklahoma,<sup>73</sup> South Dakota,<sup>74</sup> Tennessee,<sup>75</sup> Texas,<sup>76</sup> Utah,<sup>77</sup> Vermont,<sup>78</sup> Washington DC,<sup>79</sup> West Virginia,<sup>80</sup> Wisconsin,<sup>81</sup> and Wyoming.<sup>82</sup>

### Allow county residents to vote in any polling location

In the past decade some U.S. counties have begun testing an innovative pilot project called "voting centers." Rather than restricting voters to one assigned precinct where they must cast their ballot, a handful of counties now allow residents to vote at any polling location in their home county. Travis County, Texas, home to Austin, for example, conducted a study of its new policy after it was introduced in 2011 and found that allowing voters to cast a ballot at any of the county's 207 polling locations led directly to a 1.4 percent increase in turnout.<sup>83</sup> Approximately one in three voters ended up going to a different polling location than their usual one.

It's not difficult to grasp why the program is popular. If a voter lives on one side of town but works in another, it's far more convenient for her or him to vote at a location close to his or her job. In addition, polling locations often change between elections, potentially confusing some voters. Providing flexibility could make the difference for many citizens as they decide whether or not they can take time during the day to vote.

Though elections are largely conducted at a county level in the United States, states can encourage counties to allow resident voting at any polling location by providing funding, pilot programs, and studies showing the policy's efficacy.

#### No-excuse absentee voting

For many Americans taking time off during the work day to vote is not an option. Fortunately for them an increasing number of states are enacting "no-excuse absentee" laws that allow anyone who requests an absentee ballot to receive one, not just individuals who will be out of town or have another reason barring them from voting on Election Day.

Making absentee voting more accessible doesn't just benefit voters who work on Election Day, it also allows citizens to research candidates and ballot issues while they have the actual ballot in their hands. With recurring voting machine snafus and long lines at the ballot box, millions of Americans have taken advantage of their state's absentee voting option.<sup>91</sup>

Currently, 27 states and Washington, D.C. allow for no-excuse absentee voting. Others states such as Pennsylvania and Michigan require voters to have a certain excuse for requesting an absentee ballot, such as a physical disability preventing them from reaching the polls. All 50 states should allow their citizens to vote absentee if they so choose.

Let's turn now to the serious issue of voter suppression.

**States with countywide voting:** Arizona,<sup>84</sup> Colorado,<sup>85</sup> Indiana,<sup>86</sup> New Jersey,<sup>87</sup> New Mexico,<sup>88</sup> South Dakota,<sup>89</sup> Texas.<sup>90</sup>

States with no-excuse absentee voting: Alaska, Arizona, California, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Idaho, Illinois, Iowa, Kansas, Maine, Maryland, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada, New Jersey, New, Mexico, North Carolina, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Dakota, Utah, Vermont, Washington DC, Wisconsin, and Wyoming.<sup>92</sup>

#### Strengthen penalties for knowingly deceiving voters

Though voter fraud is largely a myth,<sup>93</sup> one form of actual election hijinks occurs when individuals or groups purposefully deceive certain voters about when or how to vote. Such deceptive practices are unfortunately commonplace. Here is a small sample of such instances from the past decade:

- Robocalls to California Latino voters in 2010 reminding them to vote on November 3 (the election was held on November 2, that year)<sup>94</sup>
- Fliers or robocalls in several states telling people that because of anticipated massive turnout, Republicans are instructed to vote on Tuesday while Democrats should show up at the polls on Wednesday<sup>95</sup>
- Signs at polling places telling voters that photo ID is required when no such requirement actually exists
- A fictional organization called the Milwaukee Black Voters League in 2004 put out flyers in the city's minority areas warning anyone who has "ever been found guilty of anything [that] you can't vote in the presidential election." Doing so could "get ten years in prison and your children will get taken away from you."<sup>96</sup>

States should not only specifically ban deceptive practices, but classify them as a felony. Currently, just five states outlaw deceiving voters about the election. (At least 39 states have laws that bar certain forms of voter intimidation, but they would do well to add clear and specific language banning deceptive practices.)

#### Outlaw "voter caging"

Voter caging is when an operative or group sends letters to a "target's" home and uses any returned mail to challenge that voter's eligibility on the presumption that they don't live at the listed residence. For years, political operatives have used voter caging as a tactic to\_suppress turnout among largely minority populations.<sup>99</sup> In 2004 alone hundreds of thousands had their eligibility challenged as part of voter-caging operations in states as widespread as Nevada, Ohio, Louisiana, and North Carolina. More recently, voters in Florida, Kansas, Montana, Michigan, and California were targeted by voter caging attacks.<sup>100</sup>

States should affirmatively ban the practice of voter caging. It's a process that is riddled with problems.<sup>101</sup> There are dozens of reasons why a piece of mail

**States outlawing deceptive voting practices:** Florida,<sup>97</sup> Connecticut,<sup>98</sup> Illinois, Kansas, and Minnesota.

States with strongest legislation banning voter caging: Minnesota,<sup>102</sup> Washington.<sup>103</sup>

would be returned that are more plausible than a voter intending to commit voter fraud, including as clerical errors or military deployment, and serves primarily to suppress legitimate voters.

At least two states have adopted legislation banning voter caging, but it is clear that more states need to follow suit.

#### Reform the voter-challenge process

Poll watchers became a household term in the 2012 election as campaigns and outside groups like True The Vote trained thousands of volunteers to challenge voters' eligibility anytime they suspected irregularities. Because volunteers often approached the duty with ulterior motives, frivolous challenges have become commonplace, with voters sometimes being targeted just because of their accent or skin color.

This is not altogether surprising. Like poll taxes and literacy tests, laws allowing for poll challengers have their roots in the Reconstruction Era as a means of suppressing the vote of newly freed slaves. These barriers to the ballot were used extensively to threaten and ultimately suppress black turnout. If poll-challenger laws can't be eliminated entirely, there are still ways to reform and improve them.

When a poll watcher makes a challenge most states place the burden of proof on the voter to prove he or she is eligible to cast a ballot, a process that does little to disincentivize frivolous challenges. States therefore should pass legislation shifting the burden of proof from the voter to the challenger. In addition, states should impose penalties on individuals and groups who make frivolous challenges. For instance, Florida law classifies frivolous challenges as a first-degree misdemeanor punishable by up to one year in prison and a \$1,000 fine.<sup>104</sup> **States placing the burden on the challenger:** Arizona, California, Delaware, Georgia, Idaho, Indiana, Maine, Montana, North Carolina, Rhode Island, Washington, and Washington DC.<sup>105</sup>

**States that penalize frivolous challenges:** Florida, Rhode Island, South Dakota, and Vermont.<sup>106</sup>

Here are some other measures that will go a long way in making suffrage equally accessible to all Americans.

#### Restore voting rights to ex-felons

Felons in most states aren't just barred from voting while in prison; a handful of states strip them of their voting rights for the rest of their life, even after completing their sentence. As a result, 3.1 million Americans were disenfranchised in 2008.<sup>107</sup>

If we as a society want to reintegrate people with felony convictions back into society after they finish their prison terms, it makes little sense to permanently brand them with a scarlet letter.

In all, 11 states disenfranchise certain classes of felons for life.<sup>108</sup> Four of those states permanently strip all felons of their right to cast a ballot. Passing legislation to restore voting rights for individuals in these states would rectify this injustice and help ex-felons become good-standing members of society once more. Currently, only two states allow prisoners to vote (Maine and Vermont); 18 states allow probationers to vote; and 19 states allow felons who have completed their entire sentence to vote.

Enact constitutional language affirming an equal right to vote

When Wisconsin passed voter ID legislation in 2011 the only thing stopping its implementation in the 2012 election was the state constitution's language affirming Wisconsin residents' right to vote. "Voting is a constitutional right," wrote Judge David Flanagan in March 2012, striking down Wisconsin's controversial voter ID law. Flanagan pointed to the state constitution's provision on voting rights—"Every United States citizen age 18 or older who is a resident of an election district in this state is a qualified elector of that district"—and noted that any legislation which denies a qualified elector his or her ballot, such as voter ID, is unconstitutional.

Every state constitution has different language regarding the right to vote. Still, the most important thing voting-rights advocates can proactively do to prevent further attacks on voting rights such as voter ID is to strengthen their state's constitutional language regarding the right to vote.

Admittedly, this can be a difficult task, as a state's constitution is only as good as the judges who interpret it and even the most carefully drafted constitutional amendment cannot defend fully against a state supreme court hostile to voting rights. Nevertheless, voting-rights advocates can mitigate this problem by choosing language that carefully maps the words that the U.S. Supreme Court has used to describe rights deserving the highest degree of constitutional protection, such as stating explicitly that the right to vote is a "fundamental right" and that any burden on this right will be subject to the most exacting constitutional scrutiny. An ideal amendment would also specifically name common voter-suppression techniques, such as voter ID laws, and explicitly forbid them.

States that allow ex-felons to vote: Alaska, Arkansas, California, Colorado, Connecticut, Georgia, Hawaii, Idaho, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Louisiana, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, South Carolina, South Dakota, Texas, Utah, Vermont, Washington, Washington DC, West Virginia, and Wisconsin.<sup>109</sup>

States with model constitutions: Wisconsin.<sup>110</sup>

#### Conclusion

The right to vote is so fundamental in the United States that it's easy to take for granted. After the rapid spread of voter-suppression laws over the past two years, however, complacency is no longer an option. If there's one lesson to take away from the recent attacks on voting rights, it's this: progressives can't just get in the game when they need to play defense.

Each one of the 11 pieces of legislation in this paper goes a long way to increasing access to the ballot box and making our elections as fair and equitable as possible. No one piece is a panacea, but neither is any a pipe dream. Every law has already been tested in states across the nation and been proven effective.

Now, with progressives back in control of state legislatures like Oregon, Maine, Colorado, and Minnesota, voting-rights advocates have a real opportunity to spread voter protection laws. If 2011 and 2012 are immortalized as the years when Jim Crowstyle voter-suppression tactics re-emerged, progressives now have an opportunity to make 2013 the most important year for voting rights since the 1960s.

*Scott Keyes is a Researcher for the Center for American Progress. Greg Noth also contributed substantial research to this paper.* 

#### Endnotes

 Scott Keyes and others, "Voter Suppression 101" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at <u>http://</u> www.americanprogress.org/issues/progressive-movement/ report/2012/04/04/11380/voter-suppression-101/.

2 Ibid

- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Judd Legum, "Why The Lines Are So Long In Florida And Ohio," ThinkProgress, November 4, 2012, available at <u>http://</u> thinkprogress.org/politics/2012/11/04/1136701/why-thelines-are-so-long-in-florida-and-ohio/.
- 5 Aviva Shen, "Voter Suppression Laws May Discourage 10 Million Hispanics, Study Finds," ThinkProgress, September 24, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/election/2012/09/24/895231/voter-suppression-laws-maydiscourage-10-million-hispanics-study-finds/.
- 6 Project Vote "Research Memo" (2012), available at <u>http://www.projectvote.org/images/publications/Policy%20Re-ports%20and%20Guides/PV%20Internet%20access-VR%20</u> <u>MemoFINAL.pdf.</u>
- 7 Nielson, "An Overview of Home Internet Access in the U.S." (2009), available at <u>http://blog.nielsen.com/nielsenwire/</u> wp-content/uploads/2009/03/overview-of-home-internetaccess-in-the-us-jan-6.pdf.
- 8 New Jersey bill S2168 for 2012-2013 session, available at http://www.govtrack.us/states/nj/bills/2012-2013/s2168
- 9 Brennan Center for Justice, "Voter Registration Modernization" (2012), available at <u>http://brennan.3cdn.net/219b6b52</u> 2c9838a204\_8jm6bxvrz.pdf.
- 10 Make Voting Work. "Online Voter Registration (OLVR) Systems in Arizona and Washington: Evaluating Usage, Public Confidence and Implementation Processes" (2010), available at <u>http://www.pewstates.org/uploadedFiles/PCS\_Assets/2010/online\_voter\_reg.pdf.</u>
- 11 Ibid
- 12 Ibid
- 13 "Arizona online voter registration service," available at https://servicearizona.com/webapp/evoter/selectLanguage.
- 14 "California online voter registration service," available at <u>https://rtv.sos.ca.gov/elections/register-to-vote/(X(1)</u> S(r2hottbvikw3pjnp0rkl1qs1))/FedForm.aspx?AspxAutoDet ectCookieSupport=1.
- 15 "Colorado online voter registration service," available at https://www.sos.state.co.us/voter-classic/secuRegVoterIntro.do.
- 16 National Conference of State Legislatures, "States with Online Voter Registration," available at <u>http://www.ncsl.org/</u> <u>legislatures-elections/electronic-or-online-voter-</u> <u>registration.aspx</u>
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 Common Blog, "Online Voter Registration Coming to Hawaii," July 13, 2012, available at <u>http://www.commonblog.</u> <u>com/2012/07/13/online-voter-registration-coming-tohawaii/.</u>
- 19 "Indiana online voter registration service," available at https://indianavoters.in.gov/PublicSite/(X(1) A( GW9bUmQE6LXI9avWHUnhogrwyrvE9pkfXCS6S4jj-R6Ordp18tjitk8WscKt2TyuYSs rDyxPO1cVqXkbgEv9djVyjJ2EufO3i-23qFrA275rFSIm9JhggUbLXUg dLFYaFDvLrYRvdutYbRH9yjXTVNI1)//OVR/Introduction.aspx?Link=Polli ng&AspxAutoDetectCookieSupport=1.
- 20 "Kansas online voter registration service," available at https://www.kdor.org/voterregistration/Default.aspx.

- 21 "Louisiana online voter registration service," available at <u>http://www.sos.la.gov/tabid/68/Default.aspx.</u>
- 22 "Maryland online voter registration service," available at <u>https://voterservices.elections.state.md.us/OnlineVoterReg-istration.</u>
- 23 "Nevada online voter registration service," available at <u>http://nvsos.gov/index.aspx?page=703</u>.
- 24 "New York online voter registration service," available at https://my.dmv.ny.gov/crm/.
- 25 "Oregon online voter registration service," available at <u>https://secure.sos.state.or.us/orestar/vr/register.</u> <u>do?lang=eng&source=SOS</u>.
- 26 "South Carolina online voter registration service," available at <u>https://info.scvotes.sc.gov/eng/ovr/start.aspx.</u>
- 27 "Utah online voter registration service," available at <a href="https://secure.utah.gov/voterreg/index.html;jsessionid=a142a0d90">https://secure.utah.gov/voterreg/index.html;jsessionid=a142a0d90</a> b8ba15218199019b55d.
- 28 "Washington online voter registration service," available at https://wei.sos.wa.gov/agency/osos/en/Pages/myvote.aspx.
- 29 Scott Keyes, "Why Do States Adopt Election Day Registration?" available at <u>http://studentaffairs.stanford.edu/sites/</u> <u>default/files/haas/files/Scott%20Keyes%20Thesis.pdf</u>.
- 30 VotesPA, "How to Register," available at <u>http://www.votespa.com/portal/server.pt?open=514&objID=1174117&parentna me=ObjMgr&parentid=1&mode=2.</u>
- 31 Craig Leonard Brians. "Election Day Registration's Effect on U.S. Voter Turnout," Social Science Quarterly 82 (1) (2001), available at <u>http://www.socsci.uci.edu/~bgrofman/18%20</u> Brians-Grofman-Election%20day%20registration%27s%20 effect.pdf.
- 32 Staci L. Rhine. "An Analysis of the Impact of Registration Factors on Turnout in 1992," *Political Behavior* 18 (2) (1996), available at <u>http://www.jstor.org/discover/10.230</u> <u>7/5866052uid=3739584&uid=2&uid=4&uid=3739256&s</u> id=21101477291151.
- 33 Nicole Flatow, "California Governor Signs Bill to Allow Election-Day Registration,"ThinkProgress, September 25, 2012, available at <u>http://thinkprogress.org/jus-</u> tice/2012/09/25/906791/california-governor-signs-bill-toallow-election-day-registration/.
- 34 Demos, "Connecticut Passes Election Day and Online Voter Registration," Press release, May 9, 2012, available at <u>http://</u> www.demos.org/press-release/ct-passes-election-day-andonline-voter-registration.
- 35 "Frequently Asked Questions Regarding Voter Registration,"available at <u>http://www.idahovotes.gov/voterreg/reg\_faq.htm</u>.
- 36 "lowa Secretary of State," available at <u>http://sos.iowa.gov/</u> elections/voterinformation/edr.html.
- 37 "Minnesota Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.sos.</u> state.mn.us/index.aspx?page=204.
- 38 "Montana Secretary of State," available at <u>http://sos.mt.gov/elections/Vote/index.asp</u>.
- 39 Project Vote Smart. "Voter Registration," available at http://votesmart.org/elections/voter-registration/NH#. UMYq\_4M81yx.
- 40 "Rhode Island Board of Elections," available at <u>http://www.elections.state.ri.us/faq/#presonly</u>.
- 41 "District of Colombia Board of Elections," available at <u>http://</u> dcboee.us/.

- 42 "Wisconsin Government Accountability Board," available at <u>http://gab.wi.gov/elections-voting/voters/registrationvoting.</u>
- 43 "Wyoming Secretary of State," available at <u>http://soswy.</u> state.wy.us/elections/registeringtovote.aspx.
- 44 The Center for Information and Research on Civic Learning and Engagement, "Updated Estimate: Youth Turnout was 50% in 2012; Youth Turnout in Battleground States 58%" (2012), available at <u>http://www.civicyouth.org/updatedestimate-50-of-youth-turnout-in-2012-youth-turnoutin-battleground-states-58/.</u>
- 45 Project Vote. "Enfranchising American Youth" (2012), available at <u>http://projectvote.org/images/publications/</u> Youth%20Voting/2010\_Policy\_Paper-Enfranchising\_American\_Youth.pdf.

46 Ibid.

- 47 Project Vote. "Engaging America's Youth through High School Voter Registration Programs," available at <u>http://</u> funderscommittee.org/files/high\_school\_voter\_registration\_programs.pdf.
- 48 Ari Berman, "The GOP War on Voting," Rolling Stone, September 15, 2011, available at <u>http://www.rollingstone.com/</u> politics/news/the-gop-war-on-voting-20110830?print=true.
- 49 Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law, "Early Voting Patterns by Race in Cuyahoga County, Ohio: A Statistical Analysis of the 2008 General Election," available at http://www.lawyerscommittee.org/newsroom/ publications?id=0029.
- 50 "State of Alaska Division of Elections," available at http:// www.elections.alaska.gov/vi ea ev ip about.php
- 51 "Arkansas Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.sos.</u> arkansas.gov/elections/Pages/votingInArkansas.aspx
- 52 "Arizona Voter Guide," available at <u>http://www.azvoterguide.</u> com/early-voting-locations/
- 53 "League of Women Voters of California," available at http:// cavotes.org/vote/in-person#early
- 54 "Colorado Secretary of State," available at http://www.sos. state.co.us/pubs/elections/docs/2012ElectionCalendar.pdf
- 55 "Florida Division of Elections," available at <u>http://election.</u> <u>dos.state.fl.us/voting/voting-info.shtml</u>
- 56 "Georgia Board of Elections and Registration," available at http://elections.cobbcountyga.gov/AdvanceVoting.php
- 57 "Hawaii Secretary of State," available at http://hawaii.gov/ elections/voters/voteabsentee.htm
- 58 "Idaho Votes," available at <u>http://www.idahovotes.gov/</u> VoterReg/ABSENTEE.HTM
- 59 "Illinois McHenry County Clerk," available at http://www. co.mchenry.il.us/departments/countyclerk/pdfDocs/General%20Election%20Nov%206%202012/Early%20Voting%20 News%20release%20Nov%206%202012.pdf
- 60 "Indiana Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.in.gov/</u> sos/elections/2402.htm
- 61 "lowa Secretary of State," available at http://sos.iowa.gov/ elections/electioninfo/absenteeinperson.html
- 62 "Kansas Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.kssos.</u> org/elections/elections\_registration\_voting.html
- 63 "Louisiana Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.sos.</u> la.gov/tabid/168/Default.aspx
- 64 "Maine Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.maine.gov/sos/cec/elec/absenteeguide.html</u>
- 65 "Maryland State Board of Elections," available at <u>http://elec-</u> tions.state.md.us/voting/early\_voting.html

- 66 "Montana Secretary of State," available at <u>http://sos.mt.gov/</u> elections/FAQ/index.asp#MailBallotElections
- 67 "Nebraska Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.sos.</u> ne.gov/elec/voter\_info.html
- 68 "Nevada Secretary of State," available at <u>http://nvsos.gov/</u> index.aspx?page=1089
- 69 "New Mexico Secretary of State," available at http://www. sos.state.nm.us/Voter Information/Absentee and Early Voting.aspx
- 70 "Chatham County North Carolina website," available at http://www.chathamnc.org/Index.aspx?page=407
- 71 "Long Distance Voter," available at http://www.longdistancevoter.org/early\_voting\_rules#.UMY0\_4M81yw
- 72 "Ohio Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.sos.state.oh.us/sos/elections/Voters/absentee/regAbsenteeVoters.aspx</u>
- 73 "Oklahoma State Election Board," available at <u>http://www.ok.gov/elections/faqs.html#c97</u>
- 74 "Long Distance Voter," available at http://www.longdistancevoter.org/early\_voting\_rules#.UMY0\_4M81yw
- 75 "Tennessee Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.tennessee.gov/sos/election/earlyvoting.htm</u>
- 76 "Texas Secretary of State," available at <a href="http://votetexas.gov/early-voting/">http://votetexas.gov/early-voting/</a>
- 77 "Utah Davis County Clerk," available at http://www.bountifulutah.gov/WorkArea/showcontent.aspx?id=6646
- 78 "Vermont Secretary of State," available at <u>http://vermontelections.org/elections1/absentee\_overview.html</u>
- 79 District of Columbia Board of Elections and Ethics," available at <u>http://www.dcboee.org/faq/voter\_reg.asp</u>
- 80 "West Virginia Secretary of State," available at <u>http://apps.sos.wv.gov/adlaw/csr/readfile.</u> aspx?Docld=19711&Format=PDF
- 81 "Wisconsin Government Accountability Board," available at http://gab.wi.gov/elections-voting/voters/absentee
- 82 "Wyoming Secretary of State," available at <u>http://soswy.</u> state.wy.us/Elections/AbsenteeVoting.aspx
- 83 Farzad Mashood, "Travis County residents can vote at any polling place on Election Day," *The Austin Statesman*, November 4, 2012, available at <u>http://www.statesman.com/</u> <u>news/local-govt-politics/travis-county-residents-canvote-at-any-polling-pl/nSxLh/.</u>
- 84 KJZZ. "Two Arizona counties may have found the future of Election Day," available at <u>http://www.kjzz.org/content/1211/two-arizona-counties-may-have-found-futureelection-day.</u>
- 85 "Weld County Clerk and Recorder," available at <u>http://www.co.weld.co.us/Departments/ClerkRecorder/ElectionInformation/VoteCenters.html</u>.
- 86 "Indiana Secretary of State," available at <u>http://www.in.gov/sos/elections/3574.htm</u>.
- 87 NewsWorks, "New Jersey Shore towns using consolidated voting centers in wake of Sandy," available at <u>http://www. newsworks.org/index.php/local/item/46629.</u>
- 88 Maggie Toulouse Oliver "Vote Centers an Election Success," ABQ Journal, November 10, 2012, available at <u>http://www.abqjournal.com/main/2012/11/10/opinion/vote-centers-an-election-success.html</u>.
- 89 Nathan Johnson, "Voting Centers A Success, With A Few Challenges," *Yankton Press & Dankton*, November 8, 2012, available at <u>http://www.yankton.net/articles/2012/11/08/</u> community/doc509b3409addd7930659304.txt.

- 90 Mashood, "Travis County residents can vote at any polling place on Election Day."
- 91 United States Elections Project, "2008 Early Voting Statistics," available at <u>http://elections.gmu.edu/early\_vote\_2008.html</u>.
- 92 National Conference of State Legislatures. "Absentee and Early Voting," available at <u>http://www.ncsl.org/legislatures-</u> elections/elections/absentee-and-early-voting.aspx
- 93 Brennan Center for Justice, "Policy Brief on the Truth About 'Voter Fraud" (2006), available at <u>http://www.brennancenter.org/content/resource/policy\_brief\_on\_the\_truth\_ about\_voter\_fraud/</u>
- 94 Kim Zetter, "Malicious RoboCalls Aim at Suppressing Election Day Turnout," November 2, 2010, available at <u>http://</u> <u>www.wired.com/threatlevel/2010/11/robocalls/.</u>
- 95 Gilda R. Daniels, "Voter Deception," Indiana Law Journal 43 (343), available at http://www.iulaw.indy.indiana.edu/ilr/ pdf/vol43p343.pdf.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 "Florida Statute 104.0615," available at http://www.flsenate. gov/Laws/Statutes/2012/104.0615.
- 98 "Connecticut House Bill No. 5022," available at <u>http://www.</u> cga.ct.gov/2012/ACT/PA/2012PA-00193-R00HB-05022-PA. htm.
- 99 Project Vote, "Voter Caging: A Fifty-Year History of Challenges to Minority Voters" (2007), available at <u>http://www.projectvote.org/images/publications/Voter%20Caging/ VoterCagingMap.pdf.</u>

100 Project Vote, "Voter Intimidation And Caging" (2010), available at http://projectvote.org/images/publications/2010%20Issues%20lin%20Election%20Administration/2010%20Legislative%20Brief%20-%20Voter%20Intimidation%20and%20Caging.pdf.

101 Ibid

- 102 "Minnesota Office of Revisor of Statutes," available at https:// www.revisor.mn.gov/statutes/?id=204c.07.
- 103 Project Vote, "Caging Democracy: A 50-Year History of Partisan Challenges to Minority Voters" (2007), available at <u>http://projectvote.org/images/publications/Voter%20Caging/Caging\_Democracy\_Report.pdf.</u>
- 104 "Florida Statute 101.111," available at <u>http://www.flsenate.</u> gov/Laws/Statutes/2012/101.111.
- 105 Project Vote, "The Role of Challengers in Elections," available at <u>http://projectvote.org/images/publications/Policy%20</u> <u>Briefs/PB10\_ElectionChallenger2.pdf.</u>
- 106 Ibid.
- 107 United States Elections Project, "2008 General Election Turnout Rates," available at <u>http://elections.gmu.edu/</u> <u>Turnout\_2008G.html</u>.
- 108 American Civil Liberties Union, "Map of State Felony Disfranchisement Laws," available at <u>http://www.aclu.org/</u> <u>map-state-felony-disfranchisement-laws</u>.
- 109 Ibid.
- 110 "Article III, Section 1 of Wisconsin State Constitution," available at <u>http://legis.wisconsin.gov/rsb/unannotated\_wisconst.pdf.</u>

.....